Minutes of: OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Date of Meeting: 4 October 2023

**Present:** Councillor D Vernon (in the Chair)

Councillors R Bernstein, C Birchmore, A Arif, N Bayley, N Boroda, D Green, T Pilkington, G Marsden, E Moss and

M Rubinstein

Also in attendance: Crispian Logue, Assistant Director of Strategy, Planning &

Regulation, Philippa Brunsden, Senior Planning Officer and Sarah Doherty, Legal Services Jacqui Dennis, Monitoring

Officer and Chloe Ashworth, Democratic Services.

**Public Attendance:** 25 members of the public were present at the meeting.

Apologies for Absence: None

#### OSC.1 APOLOGIES

No apologies were received.

# OSC.2 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The following declarations of interest was made:

 Councillor Birchmore declared a personal interest as a member of 'Bury Folk Keep It Green' and has attended the places for everyone examinations in Manchester.

### OSC.3 PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

The following questions were received in advance of the meeting and are appended to the agenda.

Questioner	Topic	Responding
Annette Corrigan	Air Quality	Cllr O'Brien
Stephen Cluer	Modifications	Cllr O'Brien
Richard Lucas	The Green Belt	Cllr O'Brien
Phil Smith-Lawrence	biodiversity habitats	Cllr O'Brien
Alan Bayfield	Electioneering	Cllr O'Brien
Marie Holder	PFE Inspection process	Cllr O'Brien

# OSC.4 MEMBER QUESTION TIME

The following question were submitted in advance of the meeting and are appended to the agenda:

Questioner	Topic	Responding
Cllr McBriar	Bespoke Housing Plans	Cllr O'Brien

Cllr Harris	Gunning Principles	Cllr O'Brien
Cllr Gartside	Walshaw	Cllr O'Brien
Cllr Rydeheard	Greenbelt Allocations	Cllr O'Brien
Cllr Booth	Ecology	Cllr O'Brien

#### OSC.5 MINUTES

It was agreed:

1. That the minutes of the meeting held on 05/09/2023 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

# OSC.6 PLACES FOR EVERYONE MODIFICATIONS

It was agreed that Crispian Logue Assistant Director of Strategy, Planning & Regulation would provide a presentation on the Places for Everyone Modifications prior to Public and Member Question Time.

Following Public and Member questions members were invited to ask questions.

Members asked questions regarding the impact on biodiversity on land included in the plan. In response Councillor O'Brien, Leader advised if the modifications are approved the law requires that applications will be made in accordance with the development plan. It has been concluded in the plan that they aim to provide protection, to mitigate, or compensate where this is not possible. Where there is an impact there is a requirement for biodiversity net gain of no less than 10%.

Discussions took place regarding the link road proposed and the requirement for a second secondary school. In response, Councillor O'Brien did advise that the link road is essential from the Council's perspective. In addition Councillor O'Brien advised the infrastructure guarantee would commence through the master plan. At this stage it has been determined that two primary schools and a new high school would be required.

A Councillor sought assurances on the total number of homes new homes. In conclusion Councillor O'Brien advised the total number of homes anticipated to be delivered on Bury's allocations by 2039 is 5,040. Members were advised they will receive further information regarding the figures following the meeting.

A member sought assurances regarding an alternative plan. In response Councillor O'Brien advised that December 2023 is currently the expectation for completion of the consultation on the proposed modifications to the plan. If the plan does not proceed work already done can be used to inform a local plan process. Crispian Logue, advised some existing evidence is in place for a local plan already. Councillor O'Brien agreed that a refresher meeting for an all-party local planning group should take place within the next few weeks.

A member questioned if it is possible to withdraw from the Places for Everyone plan and formulate a local plan that makes the requested provisions in Walshaw. Councillor O'Brien advised it is not an option as a local plan has to go before planning inspectors and the plan would not get a different outcome. Crispian Logue, advised if a local plan

was developed the green belt would still need to be used to meet targets as there is insufficient brownfield land to meet needs.

A member questioned the outcome from other authorities who withdrew from the plan. Members were informed if Bury was to withdraw it would have to be a full council decision then onto the Combined Authority and Housing Minister.

A member questioned if the HS2 withdrawal will impact the places for everyone plan. Members were informed that in principle the plan can be updated to take account for any changes that may impact the plan.

A member questioned if a change in Government could impact the plan. Members were informed that the delivery of any plan can constantly change and has already been changed. The council will continue to stay reactive and flexible.

A member sought assurances on the green belt additions that were removed from the plan in March 2023 and the risk of future development proposals on these areas. Members were informed that the council did not remove the request for areas to be added into the greenbelt. Some of the areas had a stronger case than other areas and were not accepted. The Leader advised the areas are unlikely to be developed on as they do have existing protections in place, the outcome of the Examination does not put them at any greater risk than they were before going into the process, and that all planning applications are determined on their own merits.

At 21:38pm Councillor Rubinstein left the meeting.

In conclusion, Councillor Vernon stated that the Committee has held a reasonable discussion and people have been able to make their views known. Members and the public will be able to have their personal say in the consultation going forward if Cabinet accept to proceed onto consultation.

Following the approval process it was agreed that the Council motion of an all-party group be reconvened.

It was agreed:

- 1. The Overview and Scrutiny Committee wished to place their thanks on record for the officers and Councillor O'Brien's presentation and attendance.
- 2. Special thanks be given to Councillor O'Brien, Leader and Crispian Logue, Assistant Director of Strategy, Planning & Regulation for providing a comprehensive update to the Committee.

# OSC.7 URGENT BUSINESS

There was no urgent business.

# COUNCILLOR D VERNON Chair

(Note: The meeting started at 7.30 pm and ended at 9.50 pm)